LOCHABER DSFB CLERK’S UPDATE              SEPTEMBER 2024

Below is a brief summary of some of the current issues in Lochaber region –

There has been little development on the proposed Coire Glas pumped storage scheme above Loch Lochy. SSE have committed to another meeting in October/November for the Board to approve plans and designs for fish passage at Mucomir and the general layout of the remaining structure. 

There are still ongoing issues with the Archimedes screw turbine on the River Arkaig operated by Green Highland Energy. These include fish passage and gravel removal from behind the dam. Currently GHE are only willing to do the bare minimum of what is stipulated in their CAR Licence. I will be meeting their senior staff on site in October to look at a possible way forward. Meantime GHE have committed to providing an annual electro-fishing survey of the Arkaig catchment despite their 5-year requirement for this in their licence expiring.

The new ‘single year’ operating regime in the two fish farms in Upper Loch Linnhe (Gorsten and Linnhe) is now well underway. Fish have been stocked into the site as much larger ‘super smolts’ and these will be removed prior to the smolt run next year. New fish will then be stocked after a fallow, and these will also be removed after just one year. This completely removes the previous threat of a 2 year production cycle as sea lice were always much higher in the second year of fish farm production. Sea lice at the 2 farms throughout this spring and summer this year have been close to zero.

In early July a 49ft fish farm boat belonging to Scottish Seafarms sank next to a fish farm in the Sound of Mull. There was a diesel spillage from the vessel. We do not have evidence that the accident caused damage to wild fish but the timing of the accident was particularly worrying. The fuel spillage was cleaned fairly efficiently and the boat has now been retrieved from the seabed.

The Board has received an FOI request from an anonymous applicant for information about geographic boundaries under our jurisdiction. Under the Environment Regulations we have a legal requirement to respond to this request. I am in the process of responding and, almost undoubtedly the request will be followed by more requests for information.

Following an application to the Marine Fund by FMS I successfully applied for some Biosecurity signage and some disinfectant sprayers and Virkon powder. These are available to any rivers who are concerned about fish disease. Currently there does not seem to be any outstanding threats (the prevalence of naturally occurring Saprolegnia fungus that appeared last year on some rivers has not repeated this year) but it will be good to have a store of these to deploy if necessary. Please call me if you would like to discuss the threat of fish disease on your river.

I have also made an application as part of another Marine Fund bid for some fishery enforcement equipment including remote cameras which can monitor parts of the river and have been found to be very useful on some rivers. I have also included infrared night sights and other general bailiff equipment. I will liaise with the local bailiffs should the bid be successful.

I applied to Marine Scotland for 2 ADDs (Acoustic Deterrent Devices) to scare seals. I now have these available for any river that wishes to borrow them. These devices let off a loud underwater sonic boom and have proven to be very effective on fish farms. However early trials on rivers are showing that the seals need to be in very close proximity and the water needs to be relatively slow flowing. If you are having problems with seals (we can only use them in rivers or river mouths) then please get in touch with me to discuss their possible use.

There are ongoing issues at the Morar Hydro operated by SSE. The Morar sub Board is leading discussions wither SSE and of particular concern is the level of Loch Morar changing noticeably in the last few years. Like Loch Lochy (see previous Board reports) the loch is being drained below the levels it has been previously and this would appear to be linked to operation of the power station. Major engineering and maintenance work is planned for the station – including the construction of a coffer dam – and I have requested that SSE keep me informed of this work. 

Further up Loch Morar Highland Council need to work on the foundations of the road bridge crossing the Allt an Loin, an important spawning tributary. The plan was to do the work this year but due to environmental constraints the work has now been delayed till next year. I will continue to liaise closely with HC and Viv de Fresnes over this as it is a highly sensitive area for fish.

There have been further fish farm escapes reported this year (2 landed and several seen in the River Lochy). This follows many more escaped fish caught in the River Lochy in the autumn last year. In all cases the fish are sexually immature post smolts in their first year of growth. DNA analysis of last years fish showed that they were of ‘MOWI Ireland’ origin. Sadly many farms are stocked with such fish, including the 2 local MOWI farms but also some Scottish Seafarms sites. It is virtually impossible to trace escapes back to the site of origin using DNA analysis as so many farms are stocked with the same smolts.
I have recently organised the replacement of many of the warrant cards for local Lochaber bailiffs as these have a five-year expiry duration. Please can all local bailiffs check their warrant cards and contact me immediately of they have expired or are close to expiry.

The Scottish Government are currently undertaking a follow up inquiry into salmon farming and, particularly, checking on progress from the inquiry 4 years ago. I was contacted by John Goodlad, the Chair of the Working Group set up after the inquiry, and I was able to brief him prior to him giving evidence to the parliament. I am pleased to say that many of this issues I raised with him were reflected in his evidence giving.

I was contacted by Shiel interests on the regulation surrounding the clearing of underwater weed. I contacted SEPA and, if of interest to other catchments, the clearing of weed can be undertaken from June to September as long as mechanical devices do not enter the water. This can be done under the General Binding Rules of CAR, in other words a licence is not required.

The Conservation Gradings have been issued by the Marine Directorate for Scottish rivers. These can all be viewed online. All rivers in Lochaber are Grade 3 in 2025 (full Catch and Release) except for the River Leven which is Grade One. The reason for the Leven’s status being different is probably less to do with numbers of fish but rather the way the grading model has been designed. Morar has been moved from Grade 2 to 3.

Following the end of the 3-year West Coast Smolt Tracking projects last year, I have requested results from the Atlantic Salmon Trust. I have seen some (confidential) early results (which appear to show some interesting details) but the full published results from this very important project have not yet been produced. AST have assured me they will be published soon.

I presented some of the work being done in Lochaber at a recent ‘conservation aquaculture’ seminar held at Stirling University. Fishery interests from Canada and France were also presenting. As officials from the Marine Directorate were also present it was an opportunity to discuss the limitations of the current Scottish Government salmon stocking policy, particularly with regards to highly threatened stocks on the West Coast of Scotland. I understand that a new policy will be published soon and this may include suitable regulation for gene banking of river stocks and stocking eggs and juveniles from broodstock grown in captivity from wild smolts.
On the River Coe the National Trust wish to breach an old bund on the river in order to divert water into more of the floodplain. Davy Gunn is using his experience of the catchment to inform me of progress and offer advice on the proposal. There appears to be considerable concern from other stakeholders about the plan.

I have been assisting Highland Council in mapping the spread of Japanese Knotweed in the Lochy catchment. Their plan is to make an updated map of its (considerable) spread and then apply for local funding for its control. This will be a mammoth task as it has spread so widely, particularly on Scottish Water ground at the Camisky wellfield site and Jahama ground at the Tailrace Island.

Please contact me should you require further details on any of the above.
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